Letters from Ivan Nutbrown (action village india) and David Hopkins, teacher at the Ashram 

 
-----Original Message-----
From: Ivan Nutbrown [mailto:ivan@actionvillageindia.org.uk] 
Sent: 13 May 2008 16:32
To: Jenny Larby
Cc: jenny@pet-portraits-online.co.uk
Subject: Update from Lakshmi Ashram 
 

Dear Jenny 

 

I don’t know if you have been in touch with David and the Ashram recently, but just in case you, or the Holt School, have not.  I thought I would just pass on a little news.   

 

You will have seen a brief mention of the Ashram and its work in the latest Village Matters when we reported on the partners Forum we had at Kausani last October.  The sessions went very well and we got to know much more about the Ashram’s outreach work.  One of the AVI supporters, Vicky Addinall stayed on for a couple of weeks after we all left to do some writing, so she may have some material that would be of interest at this end.  She has just come back to the UK after 7/8 months away. 

 

David emailed last week to say that as it is now the hot season there had been quite serious fires in the ravine below the ashram.  So they had all, students and teachers, been out all day beating it down.  Since then there had been heavy thunderstorms so the risk of more fires had reduced. 

 

When we were there they were just finishing the new building which replaces the one that Sarala Bahen originally lived in.  Radha Bahen and other senior staff will move into that new house.  Now they have begun extending the kitchen back into the hill and as part of that work they will be extending the upstairs room by the office where the computers will be kept.  So, finally they have identified a suitable secure space for the computers and there is movement on the project! 

 

The daughter of one of AVI’s founders is likely to be going to the ashram in June, so if you would like anything sending or brining back, just let me know and I will endeavour to put you in direct contract with her.

 

Best Wishes to you and Phil - Ivan

 

 

 
Action Village India
76, Wentworth Street, London E1 7SA
Tel: 020 7247 6406
Web: www.actionvillageindia.org.uk
E-mail: info@actionvillageindia.org.uk
Registered Charity No: 1118845 - Company No: 6110505
 

 Dear Jenny,
                     Thanks so much for your recent e-mail, telling me of your recent contacts with Holt School. It is really good of you to do so much on our behalf to seek ways to possibly reestablish the contacts that we had started with Jonathan Galloway.
            At present all telephone/Internet connections with the Ashram are completely down! For the third time in the past two years or so thieves struck at night and stole a long section of the cable that connects us to the telephone exchange. Each time they have stolen the cable from the same area, below our Ashram where the girls play in the evening and where there is no habitation nearby. This time round the exchange is slow in replacing the connection.
            Work on reconstructing our kitchen is now under way, and when that is complete then the room for the computer unit will be prepared. Thus I am afraid to say that so far the new computer equipment has yet to be purchased. This is because we want to prepare the room first and only then purchase all the equipment that we had budgeted for. Thus at the moment we have no digital camera or scanner, simply the computers and printer. 
            However we have usually no problem in downloading files sent by e-mail, and as I said we have a printer to print out material. However this does not give us coloured prints, only in black and white, so the true originals could only be viewed on the computer.
            You must be exasperated at our slow progress in utilising the funds that The Holt School had raised, but I fear that this is India! Hopefully as soon as the kitchen reconstruction is complete, Pooran will finally be able to turn his attention to the computer room!
            Here we have experienced the coldest weather in decades. In twenty years the only times previously when the temperatures had gone below zero were when there was a deep snow cover and clear skies. However at the end of January at least five times the mercury dropped below zero, the lowest minimum being -2.5°C, and this without any snow cover at all. The frost killed off the banana leaves that had not as yet been cut for fodder, while down in the valley towards Bageshwar mango and guava trees were badly affected by the frosts as were the papayas.
            This cold wave has spread far south – Mumbai has had its coldest nights in nearly fifty years in recent days, the temperature down to 8°C while inland in places like Nasik the temperature has been as low as 3°C. 
            So much for the weather! The winter holidays are now over and the girls are returning from their homes. However a good number have yet to get here. My brief visit to Bihar went off very well – what social and economic disparities one finds there, especially when compared to our hills. That could deserve a chapter in itself!
Best wishes from us all
David
Dear Charlotte,
                       Thanks so much for your e-mail, and especially your thoughts on renewing or contacts with The Holt School. We are still without a telephone link to the outside world – the telephone exchange are keen to put our line underground so as to prevent thefts in the future, but are awaiting sanction from head office. Thus for e-mail we continue to depend on the local cyber café.  
          However the thought of building up initial links by post is a good one. The postal service is normally reliable, and it takes around a week normally for letters to arrive. Our address is:
Lakshmi Ashram, P.O. Kausani, District Almora, Uttarakhand 263639. 
          A post-2000 political map of the states of India will show where Uttarakhand is, and Almora should be marked. Our position is 29°.50.318 N, 79°36.516 E, so you may be able to locate us on Google Earth.
          As an introduction something like the daily cycle of life could be appealing to our students. The subjects you mentioned are very relevant here also, especially that of rubbish. We are also very concerned with climate change, its effect on the Himalayan glaciers that feed the great rivers of India and China, also the pressures on natural resources, in particular water, that impact directly on our daily life.  
          I will look forward to hearing further from you.
Kind regards
David

Dear Charlotte,
                       Thanks so much for your reply – as a geographer by background and personal inclination, I am pleased to hear that you are seeking to bring the geography teachers into the picture also. We maintain a weather station here, and I am attaching a summary of our monthly weather statistics over the past twenty years or so. We have participated for several years in the Royal Meteorological Society’s MetLinkInternational internet programme for schools. This can be accessed through www.metlink.rmets.org. If one goes to the photo gallery for 2007 you can find pictures of Kausani under heavy snow! The 2004 gallery also carries photos from Kausani that give a feel for the area.
                        The thought of something related to our local environment seems a very positive area where our students can share their knowledge and awareness with the students of Holt School.
            Our support group in Denmark also maintains a website on www.lakshmiashram.dk that will give students an insight into the ashram.
            Do not worry about our phone cable! The district magistrate is putting pressure on the telephone department to act as quickly as possible to restore our link! However your kind gesture of support is appreciated.
Best wishes
David Hopkins 
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